
BRIGG ANNUAL TOWN MEETING – 2019
Minutes of the Brigg - Annual Town Meeting held at 7.30pm,on Monday 25 March 2019 in the Angel Suite, Brigg.
Nine members of the public were in attendance in addition to the Town Councillors.
Also in attendance:
Dinah Lilley - Town Clerk

Nigel Fisher – Brigg Blog




PC Jane Proud and Sergeant Tim Rion – Humberside Police



Jonny and Danny Barnard – Brigg Handy Man Service
1. Welcome by the Town Mayor

Cllr. Donald Campbell welcomed everyone to the Annual Town Meeting.
2. To Receive Minutes of the 2018 Annual Town Meeting

It was resolved that the Minutes of the 2018 Annual Town Meeting, having been circulated, should be taken as read and approved.

	Proposed:  Cllr Eardley
	Seconded:  Cllr Riggall


3. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
None
4.
TOWN MAYOR’S REPORT

See printed report attached.
5.
REPORTS FROM OTHERS, TO INCLUDE:
i) North Lincolnshire Council
Cllr. R. Waltham delivered a report on behalf of the three North Lincolnshire Council Ward Councillors. (Attached)
ii) Policing in Brigg

Sergeant Rion and PC Proud informed the meeting that there had been a presence at the Brigg Enquiry Office again for over a year, although not full time, there was a letter box through which notes could be left.  The Officers worked closely with the community and public safety was the number one priority.
Community alerts and reports of things like Anti-Social Behaviour could be made online, and there was also a website called Humber Talking which gave information and details of local forces.

Councillor Eardley raised a particular concern regarding youths’ misbehaviour generally towards the end of school holidays.  Two comments on traffic which had been received electronically were passed for officer’s attention.
The Brigg Town Mayor thanked the two officers for their attendance.

6.
BRIGG in BLOOM– CLLR. MRS. S. RIGGALL 
Cllr Mrs. S. Riggall reported that the Brigg in Bloom group continues to be well supported, and expressed thanks to North Lincolnshire Council and Brigg Town Council for their support with plants and equipment.  The summer planting scheme was on schedule with varying colour themes in different parts of the town.  Cllr Riggall noted that the group were a friendly bunch and all were welcome.
A Hi-Visibility jacket for volunteers had been designed and purchased, sponsored by Brigg is Best, and a prize was to be awarded to the design winner.

A reminder was also given about the next Town Litter Pick on Saturday 13 April.  Meet at the Bandstand at 9am, where all equipment would be provided, and many volunteers would be welcomed.

Cllr Riggall also gave thanks to the Handyman Service for the watering of the plants in 2018.
7.

MEET THE HANDYMAN
The Brigg Town Mayor introduced the Brigg Handyman service to the meeting, who were greeted by a round of applause.  The work that they do is much appreciated by the Council and also the public who have seen them around town, turning their hands to most jobs.  They have proved to be a real asset to the Town and welcome any reports of work that needs addressing.  The Clerk affirmed that reports passed to them are always dealt with promptly.
8.
OPEN FORUM
A number of members of the public raised issues and questions for both the North Lincolnshire and Brigg Town Councillors.
Issues such as:-

· Information was given about the Veterans Group and the work that they do in supporting veterans and raising funds.  The Group is going from strength to strength and are even planning trips out to such places as the National Arboretum.  It is important to build up trust and provide comradeship to veterans and ensure that none end up homeless.
· The issue of the ownership and accessibility of Market Lane has been ongoing for many years with no resolution in sight.

· The number of bins on Western Avenue and in the playground and park was raised as a problem.  The lady raising the question agreed to meet with Cllr Waltham to determine where additional bins would be needed.

· The problem of litter on Springs Parade was raised, however this was private land and not under the remit of the Council, although the Brigg Handyman Service did clean up the area regularly.  The bins belonging to the shops tended to be locked leading to litter being scattered.  This was a matter that needed to be addressed.

· Pigeons in the town centre have been a problem for some time, but measures have recently been put in place to stop them sitting on window ledges.
· The communications on the Council website, in Brigg Matters, Brigg Blog and the Brigg is Best Facebook Page were all commended, however the Town Council Facebook page needed more frequent updates.  The Clerk noted that there were problems with the Council’s page but she would try to address these shortly.

· The ongoing problem of traffic on Wrawby Street was discussed as there seems to be a lot of uncertainty as to what vehicles can legally use it.  Access was permitted for residents or shop deliveries, when no rear access was possible, as well as cars for disabled drivers, weddings and funerals.  There is also confusion as to who should enforce offences, this is different for moving and stationary vehicles.  Cyclists tend to be a particular problem and accidents inevitable.  A scoping exercise was underway, involving significant consultation with various interested parties.

· A sign on the railings adjacent to the river to give access in the case of emergency states that a key is available from Rhythm and Booze, which has now closed down.  The whereabouts of the key needs to be established and the sign updated.

Meeting closed at 8.35 p.m.
Signed:  ..........................................................

Chairman, Annual Town Meeting 2020.
Town Mayor’s Welcome and Introduction

I have lived in Brigg with my wife and children for 30 years and worked in the area for over 34 years, so I guess I should class myself as a local.

What a year the town has had in 2018.  None more so than the 100th Anniversary of the end of WWI which saw a massive turnout by Brigg residents at the Remembrance Day parade.

As usual the Christmas Lights Switch On supported by the Town Council and especially the effort of Brigg Lions and not forgetting Annie Fanny, and my grandson Fraser Gibbs for switching on the town’s Christmas Lights, again well supported by the Brigg residents.

Our schools only seem to go from strength to strength, especially the Vale Academy, which had its official opening on 11 December by the Princess Royal, also attended by myself, my consort and our hard working Clerk and Ward Councillors.

The 10k Poppy Run, the Festival of Trees, the Tree of Light, in which our local MP, Andrew Percy was in attendance.  We were lucky enough to have the Holocaust Memorial finished in time for the Holocaust Memorial Service.

As a Town Council we have employed a local Handyman, who has made a big contribution to tidying up our town centre and surrounding areas.

The residents’ garden competition rules changed to self-nominating and seems to have gone well and is supported by Brigg Garden Centre, so a big thank you to them for their continued support.

Brigg in Bloom has had a great year winning a few awards and this too can only get better.  The downside is the destruction in the town with some of the planters.  Broken benches and grot spots on some of our buildings.  We do try as a council to rectify the problems such as with litter picks to the town, which the public are more than welcome to come along and help, with the next litter pick being on Saturday 13 April at 9am.  Individuals are also engaging in their own litter picks which is fantastic.

The Council has given out many Grants and thousands of pounds over the financial year for Rotary, Brigg Air Cadets, Music and Drama and Brigg Town Cricket Club to name but a few.

North Lincolnshire Council Ward Members’ Report

· We are always working hard to keep your roads safe and Brigg an enviable place to live. North Lincolnshire Council has spent almost £100,000 in 18 months on Highways repairs and improvements in Brigg.

· We are pleased that, working with Andrew Percy, we secured the investment of £6million to improve the street lighting in North Lincolnshire.  24,000 street lights are to be replaced by LED technology, a more energy efficient and cost effective alternative to the present streetlights. There are a total of 1891 lights in Brigg and Wolds’s ward. There are 889 lighting units in Brigg, 756 of which have already been installed. 

· North Lincolnshire Council has allocated £100,000 to deliver the Safe and Sound Home Assistance scheme to help older residents feel safer at home across North Lincolnshire. Residents aged 70 and over, who own their own home, can apply for a grant for home improvements to be made to increase security. The grant will be available for the installation of window locks, window alarms, additional door locks and other security measures and the council’s Handyman Service will carry out the minor adaptations. 
· We were pleased to confirm that the Post 16 Student travel pass has been protected again at £30. We know that young people are sometimes late to register for courses at North Lincolnshire based colleges, however this does not mean you won’t be available to access the travel pass. 
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